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`NEIGHBORHOOD BLIGHT AD HOC COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES
November 21, 2013
5 p.m.
Location: Lynwood Roberts Room, City Hall, 117 West Duval Street.
In Attendance: City Council Member E. Denise Lee, CM Jim Love, CM John Crescimbeni, Karen Bowling, chief executive officer for Mayor’s Office; Jeff Foster, Public Works Solid Waste; Terence Ashanta-Barker, Neighborhoods; Wayne Ezell, Florida Times-Union; Kirk Sherman, Council Auditor; Kimberly Scott, Municipal Code Enforcement; Calvin Burney, Planning; Kelley Buree, Parks & Recreation; Paul Martinez, Intergovernmental; Bryan Mosier, Municipal Code Enforcement; Martin Senterfitt, Jacksonville Fire & Rescue; Lin White, Public Works; Jim Robinson, Public Works; Kim Taylor, Council Auditor’s Office; Cleveland Ferguson, Mayor’s Office; Daphne Colbert, Neighborhoods; Teresa Eichner, Mayor’s Office; Christy Leonard, MOSH; and Dan Macdonald, ECA District 8.
Meeting convened: 1:21 p.m. November 20, 2013
Chair E. Denise Lee called the meeting to order and the minutes were accepted. Discussion followed when Kim Scott of Municipal Code Compliance asked that the minutes be amended to reflect her comments from the last meeting. The amended minutes were then approved. 
Karen Bowling of the Mayor’s Office and Paul Martinez of Intergovernmental spoke about “snipe” signs and what is being done to eradicate them. A draft of a new brochure was discussed. Ms. Scott said snipe fines have generated enough money to allow for the hiring of a part-time employee to pick up snipe signs and cite violations. She then explained the fining procedure for snipe signs. She also explained that through ordinance the JTA receives 70 percent of snipe fine money for bus shelter maintenance. Chair E. Denise Lee asked Ms. Bowling to have someone from JTA at the next meeting to discuss this arrangement. She also asked the Council Auditor’s office to provide a summary of this account. Also, she wanted the General Counsel’s Office to provide a summary of the legislation.
Ms. Bowling described research about the effectiveness of robocalls to telephone numbers on snipe signs. She said Hollywood Florida is having great success with this technique that ties up the violator’s phone line. Ms. Bowling said some cities charge the violator a fee to have the robocall removed from that number. CM John Crescimbeni favors this tactic saying it is an inexpensive deterrent. CM Lee asked for more information about using robocalls in Jacksonville.

Jim Robinson, director of Public Works, reported on the progress that is being made on Operation Urban Blight. Much of the work in District 7 has been completed and the next section will be in District 8. He said the public is being engaged at CPAC meetings. The plan is to attend every CPAC meeting. CM Lee wanted the outreach to extend to neighborhood organizations. This may energize some that have become stagnant. She suggested someone contact the Jacksonville Sheriff’s Office to get a list of Neighborhood Watch groups so that they can be included in the outreach as well. He agreed saying that the third leg of the stool will be reaching out to the faith-based community.

CM Lee wanted details about cooperation from the state and maintenance of its property. Mr. Robinson said there has been communication but more cooperation can be arranged. Differing contracts is the snag. He also said that the Blight task Force meets every Thursday at 2:30 on the 4th floor at the Fire & Rescue headquarters, 515 Julia Street.
Peggy Sidman, deputy General Counsel, explained the substitute and the floor amendment of bill 2013-683 (included in minutes package), which will establish a mowing division.  The main changes are:

· Calls for the establishment of standards and procedures for mowing

· Specifies the criteria for hiring a division chief

· Describes in full the duties and charge of the mowing division

The bill went through every committee except Land Use and Zoning. The floor amendment by SM Lori Boyer will be introduced at the November 26 City Council Meeting. It addresses irrigation issues.

CM Crescimbeni offered a resolution that the Neighborhood Blight Ad Hoc Committee supports the passage of this bill. It passed on a 3-0 vote. CM Crescimbeni agreed to add his name as a co-sponsor of the legislation.

Mr. Robinson was asked to report preliminary costs for establishing the mowing division. The hiring of a director, administrative staff, 11 new inspectors and new equipment would be in the range of $1.1 million and $1.4 million. CM Lee said the equipment would have to be purchased if there was a mowing division or not so she wanted the estimated $350,000 costs removed from the cost of starting the proposed mowing division. Mr. Robinson said these cost do not reflect any changes that will result from contracts as they are rewritten and rebid to comply with the mowing division’s standards and practices. CM Lee asked that a list of the contracts be provided at the next meeting and that the list includes expiration dates of each contract and when it was renewed. She wants the contracts that are issued by the Public Works Department, Code Enforcement Division and Parks & Recreation Department.

CM Lee wants to make sure that this new division is in communication with local agencies and the state to coordinate mowing.

Mr. Robinson asked that the skillset of a certified Landscape Architect be added to the skills desired for a director. He said it would widen the pool of candidates.
CM Crescimbeni wants to see the existing blueprint for mowing in Public Works and Municipal Code Compliance saying there may not be a need to totally reinvent the wheel. Some parts of the current model could be incorporated into the new mowing division.
Mr. Martinez gave a brief description of changes in efficiency in 630-CITY. In September only 12 to 15 percent of calls were answered due to long wait times. Now, with new technology 95 percent of calls are answered and the average wait is 18 seconds. Blight complaints have been moved the #1 key.
Ms. Sidman asked about the timing of developing this division and the administration’s reorganization plans. Cleveland Ferguson said the two can move on separate timetables.

The next meeting was set for 2 p.m. Thursday December 5 in the Don Davis Room.

The meeting adjourned at 2:56 p.m.

Minutes prepared by Dan Macdonald, ECA District 8.

Package includes audio CD, Bill 2013-683 substitute and floor amendment, Copy of a draft brochure, and attendance sheet.

